OFFICE OF CEMETERY OVERSIGHT

ADVISORY COUNCIL ON CEMETERY OPERATIONS

MINUTES

DATE:

March 23, 2017

TIME:

10:10 A.M. - 12:10 P.M.

PLACE:

Department of Labor, Licensing and Regulation

500 N. Calvert Street, 
3rd Floor Conference Room

Baltimore, Maryland  21202

CALL TO ORDER:

Chair Porter called the meeting to order at 10:10 A.M.

MEMBERS PRESENT:

Frank Porter, Acting Chair
Kaija Dallessandro

Yvonne Fisher

Clayton Hashimoto

Erich March

Walter Tegeler

David Zinner

MEMBERS ABSENT:

Nicholas Farano
Andrew Linthicum
John “Ron” Pearcey

STAFF PRESENT:

Deborah Rappazzo –Executive Director/ Investigator

Leila Whitley – Administrative Aide

Jessica Carter – Assistant Attorney General, Principal Counsel

Kimberly Ward – Assistant Attorney General, Counsel for Advice

STAFF ABSENT:

Olusegun Sokoya (Victor), Financial Compliance Administrator
Philip Thomas – Investigator
VISITORS: 

Warren Cherry - FCAME

Craig Huff – President, MOCO Liaison, MCFCA

HOUSEKEEPING:

MINUTES:

The Minutes from the February 23, 2017 meeting were approved.

ANNOUNCEMENTS:

Ms. Carter introduced Kimberly Ward, the department’s Deputy Counsel for Advice.  There may be a replacement for Ms. Wirsching by mid-April.  The Attorney General’s Office for the Department of Labor, Licensing, and Regulation (DLLR) is divided into two sections, the litigation section and the advice section.  
DIRECTOR’S REPORT:

Director Rappazzo informed the council members that the process to become a new council member has changed.  Interested candidates have to complete a paper application in lieu of an on-line application and return it to the Executive Director.  The Executive Director will submit the application to the Secretary of DLLR for possible appointment consideration.

Fallen Heroes Day at Dulaney Valley Memorial Gardens will be held on May 5, 2017 at 1:00 p.m.  It is a time when family and friends of fallen police officers and firefighters are invited to attend a ceremony to acknowledge the fallen heroes.  Citations are given to the families.  Sometimes there are so many people in attendance there is “standing room only”.  The ceremony lasts for about 2-3 hours and includes hundreds of police officers and firemen.  The Executive Director attended the Howard County Cemetery Preservation Advisory Board meeting on March 21, 2017.  There was a discussion concerning family cemeteries that are in danger of being relocated due to multiple housing development projects.  If the family cemetery is approved for relocation, the developer usually pays the full cost of the disinterment/reinterment  However, before the type of action can take place, the States Attorney’s Office will take a number of items into consideration, before approval is granted, allowing the removal of a family cemetery.
Documents have been submitted to start the hiring process for an investigator (for OCO).  

There was a brief discussion regarding OCO’s future automation process


The inspection/financial audit process is still in the “mock” stages.  There is another “mock” inspection/financial audit on March 29th.  All cemeteries that have a license through OCO, will eventually be visited by the Executive Director/Investigator and the Financial Compliance Administrator.  There are religious cemeteries that are doing perpetual care and are required to submit trust reports but they are not required to have an inspection/financial audit by OCO.

The OCO website is in the process of having revisions.  The council was asked to submit any links they are familiar with to the director so they can consider being a part of OCO’s website.

Ms. Carter explained that Advisory Council members may submit topics and suggestions before the next Advisory Council meeting for the next legislative session.  Recommendations can start being submitted in May (2017).  
Executive Director Rappazzo informed council members who is on each committee (see below):

· Abandon Cemetery Task Force:  John (Ron) Pearcey, Walter Tegeler and Frank Porter

· Outreach Committee:  Kaija Dallessandro and Yvonne Fisher

· Recordkeeping Committee:  Erich March and Nicholas Farano

· Financial Reporting Committee:  David Zinner, Clayton Hashimoto and Andrew Linthicum

INVESTIGATOR’S REPORT:

Philip Thomas, inspector for another DLLR licensing board, works two (2) days a week assisting Executive Director Rappazzo with inquiries and complaints.  
Channel 2 News interviewed Director Rappazzo regarding a vandalism that was reported at Most Holy Redeemer Cemetery.

LEGISLATIVE UPDATE:

Ms. Carter gave updates on HB235 (Abandoned Private Cemeteries – repairs), HB726 and SB50 (Financial Statements), SB50 (Repairs to memorials), and also on SB642 and HB692 (Morticians & Funeral Directors bill).
FINANCIAL COMPLIANCE ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORT:

None.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS:

None.

NEW BUSINESS:

The next Advisory Council meeting is scheduled for Thursday, April 27, 2017.
COUNCIL CONCERNS:

None.
PUBLIC COMMENTS:

ADJOURNMENT:

A motion was made to adjourn.  The motion passed unanimously and the meeting adjourned at 12:10 p.m.
